Lincoln Pond Association Meeting
Minutes
September 24, 2005

Steve Muller, President, called the meeting to order at 6:10 pm. He began by thanking all those who had turned out to help with the annual Adopt-A-Highway road cleanup, which took place that morning.
Approval of Minutes:  Deborah Maxwell, secretary, distributed and read the 2004 annual meeting minutes.  A motion was made, seconded, and approved to accept the minutes.

Treasurer’s Report: Following the approval of the minutes, Mike Ida, our treasurer, gave his report. He noted that after taking in $160 in dues for last year and paying off various expenses, including dues to the New York State Federation of Lake Associations (FOLA), Citizens Statewide Lake Assessment Program (CSLAP), mailings, last year’s cleanup, the balance in our account stands at $866.34.  However, he also reported that we still owe money to the lawyer hired to investigate pond property taxes. The attorney attended the assessment meeting and after the meeting spoke with several individual property owners. His letter outlining his recommendations was read to the assembled members; he suggested that the Association would be more successful pursuing the issue politically, rather than legally. Because of the attorney’s presence at the assessment meeting, and further discussion with political leaders, Steve reported that there has been some movement on this front. Theresa Sayward, our New York State Assembly representative, met with Pond Association members and has introduced legislation requiring that each county do a complete revaluation with state help every five years.   If done by an outside agency, that should take care of existing disparities; however, some people expressed concern that lakefront property assessments might go up even more if this were done (when countywide revaluation was done in Franklin County, some assessments did go up but taxes dropped as others were more fairly assessed).  Further discussion of taxes was tabled until later, when Noel Merrihew, Elizabethtown town supervisor, was scheduled to appear to take questions. Returning to the matter of the lawyer, Ida reported that his final bill was $500—higher than that approved last year. A motion was made, seconded, and passed to pay the $500 legal bill.

Old Business: The meeting turned to discussion of a number of issues that had been brought up last year and in previous meetings.
· Roads: Last year, the Association encouraged the creation of road committees to coordinate the repair work on private roads surrounding Lincoln Pond. There were positive reports from the road committees. All roads seem to be much improved.  The Town Board allowed the committees to buy materials from the town at cost. Thanks go to Jim Madelone, Wayne Johnson, Chris Ida, and Ted Konis for their efforts in coordinating the work on the roads.
· Milfoil: Milfoil was once again a topic of discussion. Some reported it was worse, others reported a new weed (possibly the curly-leaf pond weed) that had overtaken the milfoil in various areas of the Pond.  Anita Deming was unable to attend the meeting to give a formal report, so Steve Muller said he would contact her for an update.  Jim Madelone agreed to follow-up on identifying the “new” plant.
· Minutes: While the minutes were not mailed out this year due to a number of unfortunate circumstances, all agreed it was a good idea and should be done this year.  Also, Association members felt the post card meeting announcement was a good idea and should also be repeated next year.

· Taxes: Association members began an animated discussion of property tax issues after Noel Merrihew joined the meeting to answer questions on the subject. The biggest concern voiced pertained to unfair tax assessments and equity questions, and when will assessment increases slow down. All waterfront properties have experienced considerable increases—in excess of 40%. Merrihew explained that these increases reflected a rise in the value of waterfront land as demonstrated by recent sales in the area. He did anticipate some flattening out of assessment soon, though not immediately. Several individuals in the audience asked about the impact of “super-sales” on the general level of assessment. Merrihew noted that all properties were revalued; the village properties went up an average of 15% and the lake properties rose around 40%.  He reiterated that percent increases are totally based on sale trends and the State examines the practices of local assessors to make sure that fair market values are truly reflected in assessments. If the assessments are not close to fair market value, local penalties are imposed. Answering questions about specific inequities outlined by Association members, Merrihew noted that river front is NOT assessed at the same rate as lake front, and remote pond frontage is also assessed at a different rate than, say, Lake Champlain properties. All are ultimately based on real sale data. Likewise, year-round residences are valued differently than seasonal cottages, though land values are similar. Again, these differences are reflected in real estate sale data. Many members remained skeptical about the fairness of the assessments. Noel encouraged individual with remaining grievances to come and see him individually and he would share with them the data upon which their assessments were set. 
One member argued that real property tax is not a fair, progressive, or good way to fund schools or town/county maintenance. It is a repetitive (yearly) tax on the same commodity/investment. It does not account for ability to pay (many poorer families inherit land and camps which have dramatically risen in value, but they have a hard time paying taxes on them; they do not hold them for investment purposes and do not wish to sell them). And finally, it punishes land and property improvements (again, paid for by already taxed money). Better to simply tax capital gains alone when. Merrihew agreed on the unfairness of property taxes. Muller noted that there are two bills making their way through the Legislature designed to reduce property tax burdens. The first one focuses on value-added taxes (excepting taxes on basic needs). Steve Muller noted that we could entirely substitute school property tax levies with a half-percent value-added tax. A second bill focuses on control of spending by local, county, and state agencies. Merrihew added that local government only controls around 15% of the money it spends. The rest is mandated by the State. There was also some discussion of attempts to update laws that are overgenerous in their designation of tax-free properties, like Camp Dudley. There are various bills currently requiring reconciliation that all address this issue. If they are successfully reconciled and legislation is passed, the County can expect an additional $3.5-4 million in revenues. In concluding his discussion of tax equity and reform, Merrihew pointed out the danger of tax legislation that, in fixing one issue, introduced new problems and unanticipated inequities. 

· On-Line Assessment Data: In answer to a question about making assessment data available on the World Wide Web, a number of attending members noted that it is already available there—through the Essex County Real Property Tax Services Web site [see: http://rpts-web.co.essex.ny.us/rpts; scroll down to the section labeled “Real Property Information” and then “Current & Prior Year Assessments”]
· County Jail and Other Expenses:  Related to the issue of property taxes, Noel Merrihew also offered some information on the additional tax burden that the new County Jail will place on the community. There will be a one-year funding lag before additional revenues come in to offset the bond issue for the jail (which is costing $2.6 million). The County wanted a 90 bed facility, but the State insisted on a 120 bed facility, and offered no additional funds to pay for the extra 30 beds. Some of the additional costs will be offset by accepting out-of-state prisoners, and by some other creative funding schemes. Also, Noel went on to explain that unfortunately, FEMA rejected the State’s request for emergency funding to pay for flood damage suffered by the County this past year, and this too will contribute to higher taxes. 
· Lincoln Pond Association Web Site: A number of members were unfamiliar with the URL for the Association Web site and asked that it be included in the minutes. It is: www.lincolnpond.org. The site is maintained by Gerald Zahavi. The email address for the Association is: lincolnpond@starband.net. The site is undergoing revision and update; any suggestions for improvements are welcome.
· Fishing: The local fishing report—or reports—came next. The consensus was that it has been truly fabulous. Judy Madelone, her husband reported, caught a 38” Muskie. Other catches and sightings were reported. Seems like the water quality is just fine and our Pond has escaped the ravages of acid rain.
· DEC presence: A short discussion of DEC patrols of the pond followed. The general feelings expressed were positive. DEC patrols were on the lake on a regular basis and there were no major problems with personal watercraft this year (although one speeding jet ski was sighted on a regular basis on the North end of the lake). It was also noted that some of the newer four-stroke personal watercraft were spotted on the lake this year; they are far quieter and less polluting than the older models—and apparently they are now the only ones being manufactured. 
· Lake Levels: Association members took up the issue of the dates for DEC lowering of the lake in the fall and closing the dam in the spring. Last year the Association passed a motion to wait until the end of September to lower the lake level; this year the lake was lowered 18” in mid-September. Concerns about closing the dam in the spring included insuring adequate water levels by June and limiting ice damage. In the spring especially it is hard to predict when to close the dam. It was recognized that we need a person to be the official liaison between the Association and the DEC on this issue. Wayne Johnson was asked, and agreed, to take on this role. A motion was made to maintain the current agreement with the DEC until we could gather more data to better assess how it should be changed; it was seconded and carried. The motion was amended to change the fall date to this year’s lowering date, September 15th. It was carried.
New Business ~ Elections: Doug and April Spilling were elected co-presidents—replacing our current president, Steve Muller. Wayne Johnson was elected as a director, and Gary Mitchell was re-elected as a director. Kevin O’Day was elected our new treasurer, replacing Mike Ida. Jim Madelone and Jim Manell are continuing their stints as Directors (their terms do not expire till next year). Many thanks to Mike Ida and Steve Muller for their years of service to the Association. Kudos to them!!!


Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 pm.
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